

Rethinking Canadian Aid

Second Edition



**Edited by Stephen Brown, Molly den Heyer
and David R. Black**

University of Ottawa Press



uOttawa

The University of Ottawa Press gratefully acknowledges the support extended to its publishing list by the Government of Canada, the Canada Council for the Arts, the Ontario Arts Council, and the Federation for the Humanities and Social Sciences through the Awards to Scholarly Publications Program and by the University of Ottawa.

Copy editing: Susan James
Proofreading: Joanne Muzak
Typesetting: Counterpunch Inc.
Cover design: Édiscript enr.
Index: Heather Ebbs

Library and Archives Canada Cataloguing in Publication

Rethinking Canadian aid / edited by Stephen Brown,
Molly den Heyer, David R. Black. – Second edition.

(Studies in international development and globalization)
Issued in print and electronic formats.
ISBN 978-0-7766-2364-1 (paperback).– ISBN 978-0-7766-2365-8
(pdf).– ISBN 978-0-7766-2366-5 (epub)

1. Economic assistance, Canadian. 2. Canada – Economic policy.
3. Canada – Foreign economic relations. I. Black, David R. (David Ross),
1960–, editor II. Den Heyer, Molly, 1972–, editor III. Brown, Stephen, 1967–,
editor IV. Series: Studies in international development and globalization

HC60 R47 2016

338.9171

C2016-903419-4

C2016-903420-8

©Stephen Brown, Molly den Heyer, and David R. Black, 2016 under Creative
Commons License Attribution–Non Commercial Share Alike 4.0
(CC BY-NC-SA 4.0)

Printed in Canada

Table of Contents

Acknowledgments	vii
Abbreviations	ix

Introduction: Why Rethink Canadian Aid?

<i>Stephen Brown, Molly den Heyer and David R. Black</i>	1
--	---

Section I: Foundations of Ethics, Power and Bureaucracy

I	Humane Internationalism and the Malaise of Canadian Aid Policy <i>David R. Black</i>	17
II	Refashioning Humane Internationalism in Twenty-First-Century Canada <i>Adam Chapnick</i>	37
III	Revisiting the Ethical Foundations of Aid and Development Policy from a Cosmopolitan Perspective <i>John D. Cameron</i>	55
IV	Power and Policy: Lessons from Aid Effectiveness <i>Molly den Heyer</i>	71
V	Results, Risk, Rhetoric and Reality: The Need for Common Sense in Canada's Development Assistance <i>Ian Smillie</i>	89

Section II: The Canadian Context and Motives

VI	Mimicry and Motives: Canadian Aid Allocation in Longitudinal Perspective <i>Liam Swiss</i>	107
VII	Continental Shift? Rethinking Canadian Aid to the Americas <i>Laura Macdonald and Arne Ruckert</i>	133
VIII	Preventing, Substituting or Complementing the Use of Force? Development Assistance in Canadian Strategic Culture <i>Justin Massie and Stéphane Roussel</i>	151

IX	The Management of Canadian Development Assistance: Ideology, Electoral Politics or Public Interest? <i>François Audet and Olga Navarro-Flores</i>	171
----	--	-----

Section III: Canada’s Role in International Development on Key Themes

X	Gender Equality and the “Two CIDAs”: Successes and Setbacks, 1976–2015 <i>Rebecca Tiessen</i>	189
XI	From “Children-in-Development” to Social Age Mainstreaming in Canada’s Development Policy and Programming? <i>Christina Clark-Kazak</i>	205
XII	Canada’s Fragile States Policy: What Have We Accomplished and Where Do We Go from Here? <i>David Carment and Yiagadeesen Samy</i>	221
XIII	Canada and Development in Other Fragile States: Moving beyond the “Afghanistan Model” <i>Stephen Baranyi and Themrise Khan</i>	237
XIV	Charity Begins at Home: The Extractive Sector as an Illustration of the Harper Government’s De Facto Aid Policy <i>Gabriel C. Goyette</i>	255
XV	Undermining Foreign Aid: The Extractive Sector and the Recommercialization of Canadian Development Assistance <i>Stephen Brown</i>	273

Conclusion: Rethinking Canadian Development Cooperation – Towards Renewed Partnerships?

<i>David R. Black, Stephen Brown and Molly den Heyer</i>	295
--	-----

Contributors	313
Index	321

Undermining Foreign Aid: The Extractive Sector and the Recommercialization of Canadian Development Assistance

Stephen Brown

In 2011, the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) announced three new development projects in conjunction with Canadian NGOs and mining companies.¹ The total amount of CIDA funding committed was not especially high, nor was it the first time that the CIDA had supported such projects. Nonetheless, the partnerships attracted considerable media attention, much of it critical. Claims and counterclaims about whether CIDA was subsidizing mining companies multiplied in the press, on the radio, and in the blogosphere, as the various parties involved struggled to establish a clear and consistent narrative on the concrete nature of the partnerships and their underlying rationales.

This chapter argues that the new initiative was emblematic of a new turn in Canadian development assistance — namely, the explicit recommercialization of aid. Canadian trade interests have always had some influence on Canadian aid (Morrison 1998). However, a clear trend in the 2000s, under Jean Chrétien, Paul Martin, and the Stephen Harper minority government, had been to move away from commercial self-interest. The progressive elimination of the requirement that aid funds be tied to procurement in Canada, first in the area of food aid and then for goods and services more generally, epitomized that trend. The new partnerships thus represent a shift in the “first principles” of foreign aid, openly reintroducing and celebrating benefits to Canadians — or, more accurately, shareholders of Canadian

companies — as a motive for the renewed commercialization of Canadian aid, with an emphasis on Canadian foreign investment rather than on the Canadian farming and manufacturing sectors that had been the main historical beneficiaries of tied aid.

The package that CIDA announced in 2011 represented a stark public declaration of the Harper government's intention to reorient official development assistance (ODA) towards the interests of private Canadian companies, particularly those in the extractive sector. The government's use of aid funds to support the mining sector was impelled primarily by a top-down desire to rehabilitate the image of the Canadian mining sector and increase its investment opportunities — and hence its profits — overseas. Although undoubtedly some benefits will accrue to poor people in developing countries, the emphasis on extractives is an ineffective and potentially illegal use of ODA funds that will benefit large mining companies more. This utilization of ODA resources for non-development purposes is facilitated by nebulous discourse in two areas: (1) the role of the private sector in development, which conflates small and medium-sized businesses in developing countries with large Canadian multinational extractive firms, and (2) corporate social responsibility (CSR).

Below, I first introduce the projects mentioned above. Second, I consider whether the CIDA funding constitutes a subsidy or not — a significant bone of contention. Third, I explore the competing rationales invoked to justify the projects, most of which are contradictory and implausible. Fourth, I assess the potential benefits to the various parties involved in the partnerships, as well as the risks. Finally, I conclude by contextualizing these initiatives within Canadian foreign aid and government policy, and in relation to the extractive industry and commercial self-interest.

The Three “Pilot Projects”

The CIDA announcement, made by Minister of International Cooperation Bev Oda on September 29, 2011, comprised three “pilot projects” with well-established Canadian NGOs and mining companies (total budget \$9.5 million, of which \$6.7 million were CIDA funds), presented as a package (CIDA 2011b). Of the three projects, the one that received the most attention was a \$7.6 million youth training program in Burkina Faso, to which CIDA is contributing 75 percent and the mining company IAMGOLD only 13 percent, while

the implementing NGO, Plan Canada, is providing the remaining 12 percent. The second project, implemented by World University Service of Canada (WUSC) and co-financed by Rio Tinto Alcan, provided assistance to residents of the mining communities of Bibiani-Anhwiaso Bekwai district in Ghana, notably via education and improved access to water (CIDA 2011b; 2013). CIDA allocated \$500,000 to the project, over half of the total cost of \$928,000. By the time CIDA announced the project, Rio Tinto Alcan had sold its mine to a Chinese company and no longer operated in Ghana. CIDA also contributed \$500,000 (50 percent) to the third project, implemented by World Vision Canada and co-funded by Canadian giant Barrick Gold. It provided socio-economic assistance to residents of the Quiruvilca district of Peru, where Barrick operates a mine. The latter two projects were completed in 2014, while the first one is scheduled to continue until 2017.

The total value of Canadian development assistance to these three pilot projects is \$6.7 million, to be provided over five and a half years (CIDA 2011b).² This represents a very small proportion of Canadian ODA, barely 0.1 percent of annual disbursements. It was also not the first time CIDA had partnered with NGOs and Canadian mining companies. For instance, CIDA provided almost \$500,000 to a reforestation project near a Barrick Gold mine site in Peru, run by Quebec-based NGO SOCODEVI, to which the mining company contributed \$150,000 (Blackwood and Stewart 2012, 229). However, since the government presented the partnership arrangements as “pilot projects” and suggested they would be replicated in the future (Mackrael 2012b), they merit closer analysis as indicators of future trends. In fact, the Canadian government subsequently allocated over \$17 million in aid funds between 2013 and 2020 to a Barrick/SOCODEVI development project in Peruvian mining communities (GAC 2015).

Subsidies or Not?

Following the announcement, critics decried the use of public funds to subsidize private mining companies (Leblanc 2012). Part of the confusion around the issue of subsidies related directly to the largest project, in Burkina Faso. Especially controversial was CIDA’s claim that youth “will receive job skills training linked to labour market needs in the mining sector and its sub-sectors” (CIDA 2011b). Further

suggesting that IAMGOLD would benefit from the training, the *Globe and Mail* cited a Burkinabé government official statement that “A number of graduates are expected to go directly into jobs at the mining company.” It also reported that the project would “provide at least 500 internships” with the mining company (York 2012), a claim that Plan officials subsequently and vehemently denied.³

The government responded to accusations of subsidization by emphasizing that no funds were being transferred to the mining companies themselves (e.g., Fantino 2012a), which was technically accurate but sidestepped two key critiques. First, CIDA was still subsidizing the companies’ CSR *programs*, even if not the companies directly (MiningWatch Canada 2012). In a sense, this resembles the way aid agencies fund NGO projects, which are only called subsidies by critics. However, a key difference is the profit-making nature of the private corporations carrying out the CSR projects studied here.

Second, CIDA funds were being directed specifically to communities affected by Canadian mining companies, providing them with benefits that they would not otherwise have received. This will have a positive impact on the companies’ reputation and also make it easier to obtain and maintain a “social licence to operate,” that is to say, the consent of mining communities (Bodruzic 2015). In short, the message to skeptical local communities is that if they accept Canadian mining projects, the Canadian government will provide them with extra assistance. Arnold (2012) refers to this as a “pacification program.”

Pierre Gratton, the president of the Mining Association of Canada, initially argued in an interview with the *Globe and Mail* that such endeavours “make it easier for mining firms to sell their sometimes controversial projects to local populations” (Leblanc 2012). Gratton, a key lobbyist for the industry, later stated that “the mining industry does not need nor want subsidies from CIDA” (Gratton 2012b, 8), echoing CIDA minister Bev Oda’s claim that “In no way are public funds being used to increase the profitability (of these companies)” (quoted in Payne 2012). These denials were contradicted by Oda’s successor, Julian Fantino, who declared that “CIDA’s work with mining companies would help them compete on the international stage” (Mackrael 2012a). If this is indeed the case, it is hard to deny that Canadian foreign aid is providing a public subsidy to private businesses.

Confused Rationales

CIDA announced the three-project package as part of “Canada’s Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) Strategy for the Canadian International Extractive Sector” (CIDA 2011b). The Canadian government conceptualizes its broader support for CSR as a means to “improve the competitive advantage of Canadian international extractive sector companies by enhancing their ability to manage social and environmental risks” — implying a subsidy to increased profitability by enhancing international competitiveness. The strategy’s title, “Building the Canadian Advantage,” also suggests that Canadian companies are the desired beneficiaries (FATDC 2013a; see also Goyette, this volume). The CSR rationale created an oxymoron: public funds being used for private CSR. This was especially contradictory for the Burkina Faso project, where three-quarters of the project’s financing comes from Canada’s aid budget and the private corporation is providing only 13 percent. For that reason, NGO and mining company officials have expressed discomfort with the government’s decision to apply the CSR label to the partnerships.⁴

The Mining Association’s Pierre Gratton (2012a) argued that the public-private partnerships helped companies access NGO expertise, ignoring the fact that mining companies could enter into agreements with NGOs or hire experts without CIDA funding, which in fact several already had. He further stated that CIDA funding would help ensure that the mining companies would be held accountable for their development projects (Gratton 2012b), inadvertently suggesting that they otherwise were not — and that this was a problem. He also effectively sidestepped the issue of their lack of accountability for their actual mining activities. A senior representative from one of the three NGOs involved, however, argued that there was little benefit to the mining companies or the extractive industry more broadly, and that they were acting purely philanthropically.⁵ This contradicts public statements on the CIDA website and others by two CIDA ministers, as well as the presidents of World Vision Canada, IAMGOLD, and the Mining Association of Canada.

CIDA and other Canadian government officials have also justified the partnerships on the grounds that they provide better development assistance. Bev Oda, for instance, stated, “It’s another way of improving the effectiveness of CIDA’s work” (quoted in Payne 2012). There are two separate and somewhat contradictory strands

to the effectiveness argument. One is that the private sector does things better than the public sector (such as job creation or achieving concrete results). The other is that the main advantage of such partnerships is resource mobilization for CIDA's work. Neither of these arguments is convincing.

Those invoking the first strand (see, for instance, Conservative MP Bob Dechert's comments in SCFAID [2012b]) ignore the fact that the mining companies are not implementing the projects, but rather the NGOs are. As mining industry lobbyist Gratton admitted, "We're miners, we're not in the business of social and community development that the NGOs are experts at" (quoted in Mackrael 2012c). The mining companies' inputs are mainly financial and the projects themselves do not differ substantively from traditional aid projects. Second, if the main concern is leveraging funds (Mackrael 2012c), why seek funds from specifically Canadian companies and why only companies in the extractive sector and not, say, RBC or Tim Horton's? When I asked a CIDA official those questions, he replied that it was because CIDA already had contacts with the Canadian mining sector, failing to mention that CIDA had actively sought out those contacts.⁶ Moreover, the actual contributions of the mining companies to the three projects range from \$300,000 to \$1 million — meagre sums by CIDA standards (not to mention mining company budgets). If CIDA was doing it for the money, it failed to mobilize much.

Other reasons invoked by the projects' supporters include the fact that other donor countries, such as the US and the UK, are already funding similar partnerships, that it is "the way of the future," or that public-private partnerships are inherently more efficient (CBC 2012; Dade 2012, 7; Fantino 2012b). Deploying huge, vague, and highly debatable generalizations, they fail to address the specific merits of the projects themselves, or show how corporate involvement actually makes a difference.

The origins of the partnerships could shed some light on the underlying motives. IAMGOLD president Steve Letwin stated in a radio interview that CIDA "came to see us" (CBC 2012), a claim contradicted by the other parties. According to a senior CIDA official, Plan and IAMGOLD developed the project on their own and then applied for CIDA funding that would "probably" have been approved even without mining company participation.⁷ Such claims are disingenuous because CIDA actively encouraged the mining-NGO partnerships and had in fact let it be known that special funds had

been set aside to fund them, at a time when it was cutting the foreign aid budget, including support to Canadian NGOs.⁸

CIDA's messaging on these partnerships has been inconsistent. Is it subsidizing or promoting the mining industry or not? Does it constitute CSR or not? Will Canada mining companies benefit or not? Clearly, there was insufficient coordination among the various parties in explaining the initiative's nature and rationale to the Canadian public. Many actors involved may also have lacked an understanding of the issues, or even competence in public relations. It could also be that different actors were trying to sell different messages to distinct audiences, hoping observers would not notice discrepancies and contradictions.

The Benefits and Risks of Involvement

The lack of coherent narrative does not mean that the various parties do not have their own reasons for participating in such partnerships. For NGOs, participation allows them to access additional funds and scale up their operations (McCarney on CBC 2012), even if they assert that it is "not about money," but rather that — as stated by the heads of the three NGOs — "our goal is to see that maximum benefits accrue to the communities where we work, while also working diligently to mitigate and prevent harm" (Eaton, McCarney, and Toycen 2012). Claims by the executive director of WUSC (quoted in Schulman and Nieto 2011) and others that working with mining companies will help the latter improve their corporate practices can be considered magical thinking, as the projects contain no provisions for NGO input on actual mining practices or activities. For instance, an external evaluation of the World Vision project in Peru noted that "this project did not formally attempt to affect its [Barrick Gold's] core operations and way of doing business in ways that would benefit the community" (van Geest 2014, 3).

Moreover, by focusing on mining companies' "philanthropic" side activities, the partnerships actually deflect attention away from accountability for Canadian corporate malpractice in the extractive sector (Denault, Abadie, and Sacher 2008) and the significant problems associated with mining-led development (Coumans 2012). Public relations "greenwashing," if anything, can make it easier for environmental and human rights abuses to continue (Hamann and Kapelus 2004).⁹ In that sense, to use John Cameron's terminology,

the projects may “do good,” but they fail to support the more fundamental imperative to “do no harm” and may even facilitate harm (see Cameron, this volume).

Rosemary McCarney, then president of Plan Canada, stated that accepting money from IAMGOLD would not prevent her organization from criticizing it: “No partnership ... would keep us from speaking out when we see abuses or bad practices,” adding, “Shame on us if that would silence us in any way” (CBC 2012). Other NGO actors, such as Samantha Nutt, were more skeptical of any NGO’s willingness to “[bite] the hand that feeds” (quoted in Westhead 2013; see also Nutt 2012). In fact, Plan Canada’s official project documentation suggests that Plan would refrain from commenting publicly on any allegations regarding IAMGOLD’s mining practices and foresees helping the company manage public relations problems in case of public outcry.¹⁰

For mining companies, CIDA funding allows them to scale up their CSR programs. The partnerships allow them to claim credit and get positive publicity for development projects to which they contribute as little as 13 percent of total costs. These partnerships also help them refashion their image. CIDA-funded projects help extractive companies, generally seen as highly problematic actors,¹¹ reinvent themselves as philanthropic development agents and dodge demands for accountability for their actual operations — though mining companies have done very little to advertise in Canada their involvement in these partnerships. They, along with some NGO officials, were in fact unpleasantly surprised when CIDA publicized their projects as part of a broader strategy, which brought unwanted Canadian public attention to them.¹² Still, as mentioned above, the partnerships can help convince local communities to welcome mining operations, and specifically Canadian ones, with the promise that the Canadian government and Canadian NGOs will provide some sweeteners. Moreover, by mobilizing additional Canadian government resources, the companies help protect themselves from tax and royalty increases or even expropriation in the host countries (Dawson 2013; see also Schulman and Nieto 2011).

For CIDA, DFATD, and the Canadian government more broadly, the reasons for initiating and supporting the partnerships appeared to be mainly commercial and ideological; they advocated a non-critical, pro-business stance across various areas of activity — not just in foreign aid — often in favour of the widely criticized extractive

sector. In early 2011, the Harper government started to develop a new strategy to increase the involvement of the Canadian private sector in Canadian aid programs, which included having a parliamentary committee study of the issue (Foster 2013). The report of the committee, which was dominated by Conservative MPs, recommended setting aside funds for public-private partnerships, among other measures (SCFAID 2012a). It portrayed the private sector as the motor of economic growth worldwide (see also Fantino 2012a), but repeatedly confused growth with development and conflated local small and medium-sized enterprises with Canadian multinationals. Moreover, the committee ignored the meagre results from CIDA's history of supporting the Canadian private sector (see CIDA 2007). I do not mean to imply that the private sector should play no role in development assistance; rather, the government overstated its case and poorly justified its rationale for using aid funds to work with Canadian multinational corporations.

Under the Harper government, successive development ministers defended both the record of Canadian companies and the idea that they should benefit from Canadian aid. For instance, Oda said in April 2012, "There's nothing wrong with the private sector, and particularly our Canadian private sector. They're responsible. They're good" (quoted in Shane 2012, 5).¹³ In November 2012, Fantino echoed that perspective, stating, "Canadian companies have shown themselves to be socially responsible," adding, "most importantly: this has contributed to [their] bottom line" and that, "building on [Canada's free-trade agreement with Peru], CIDA has focused its work in areas of benefit to Canadian interests" (Fantino 2012a). The following month, Fantino further developed his argument concerning the centrality of self-interest in Canadian foreign aid when he stated, "we have a duty and a responsibility to ensure that Canadian interests are promoted" and that "Canadians are entitled to derive a benefit" (quoted in Mackrael 2012b). In 2013, Fantino told the board of directors of the Mining Association of Canada, "we want to help you succeed" (quoted in Mackrael 2013). This framing of aid is reflective of Cranford Pratt's "dominant class perspective" (see discussion in Black, this volume).

The partnerships also pose risks for all parties involved, but unequally. The NGOs' reputations have already been somewhat compromised by their partnerships with mining companies whose operations are seen by many as unethical. Both WUSC and Plan Canada

have lost private donors as a result. McCarney initially defended Plan Canada's partnership with IAMGOLD, stating that they knew the risks and did "an extraordinary amount of due diligence ... on the ethical standards of that company" (CBC 2012; see also York 2012). However, her subsequent comments suggest Plan Canada might have regretted its involvement: "Would we try it again? Probably not ... It's upsetting to donors. People are mad. The reality is that working with any mining company is going to be a problem. There are going to be (employee) strikes and spills. Is it worth the headache? Probably not" (quoted in Westhead 2013).

Risks can extend to NGOs who do not work with mining companies. Some NGO officials feel that the sector as a whole has been discredited as development actors in their own right and will be increasingly viewed by beneficiaries as handmaidens of the mining companies or, in the words of Samantha Nutt (2012), "bagmen, advancing Canadian mining interests with taxpayer funding by appeasing local communities with gifts of health care and education," instead of advocates for the poor. Moreover, these partnerships have proven highly divisive in the NGO community, in effect driving a wedge between those that prioritize access to funding and those that are more interested in playing an advocacy role.

Like the NGOs, CIDA/DFATD/GAC will also suffer a reputational risk if a scandal erupts concerning any of the three mining companies. A Swiss business intelligence firm considers two of them — Rio Tinto and Barrick — to be among the world's ten most controversial mining companies because of their "negative impacts on communities and the environment" (RepRisk 2012, 1). An American NGO placed Barrick Gold on its "Top 10 Corporate Criminals List" — covering all industries, not just mining — for "contaminating waterways in Latin America and failing to uphold safety promises to nearby residents" (Global Exchange 2013; see also Arnold 2012). For the mining companies, however, there are few risks, unless the NGO-run projects prove disastrous, which is highly unlikely, or if the partnerships bring extra attention to their transgressions linked to their extractive activities, as they have begun to do (which might help to explain why the mining companies have done little to publicize the partnerships in Canada). Meanwhile, the companies stand to gain financially from associating with development actors.

Conclusion: The Bigger Picture

Although ODA grants to date for CIDA–NGO–mining company partnerships are relatively small, they could well be a harbinger of things to come, as the Canadian government has reiterated on several occasions its intent to expand the three “pilot projects,” even though using aid funds to support for the Canadian extractive sector lacks a justifiable rationale. The three projects will surely, as their proponents assert, provide assistance to thousands of people, even if the results of the three pilot projects have been disappointing overall, according to a *Toronto Star* investigation (Oved 2014abc). However, there are more fundamental issues at play. The World Vision/Barrick Gold project in Peru, the WUSC/Rio Tinto project in Ghana (though not the Plan/IAMGOLD one in Burkina Faso), as well as the \$20 million Andean Regional Initiative for Promoting Effective Corporate Social Responsibility, all focus on mining-affected communities. Though poor people in such communities are worthy of assistance, the same can be said about all poor people — certainly not just those living in communities affected by Canadian mining companies specifically.¹⁴ Moreover, such activities use ODA funds to provide public subsidies to private corporations, even if only indirectly, which is highly problematic and poses reputational risks to both the Canadian government and NGOs (see Grinspun and Mills 2015). The partnerships do nothing to actually improve the operational practices of extractive companies; they merely encourage adding on charitable side projects.¹⁵ As the external evaluation of the World Vision project argued, “Any future NGO–mining company partnerships should aim to be more transformational in nature, and move beyond traditional philanthropic funding relationships” (van Geest 2014, 4).

The central question is: Why has the Canadian government set aside resources and allocated them to these projects, particularly at a time when it was reducing its overall aid budget and cutting back on funding to NGO projects that did not include mining company involvement? Explanations based on the mobilization of additional resources or expertise are not convincing, since the amounts the mining companies are contributing are relatively small and those companies do not actually have development expertise. Nor do the projects include components that monitor or help improve the practices of the companies. Indeed, the greatest beneficiaries of the projects are the mining companies themselves: public funds enhance their ability to

operate in mining-affected communities and their competitiveness on the global scene, while reducing their risks. In short, through at least two of the three “pilot projects,” foreign aid is, in fact, aiding the profitability of Canadian companies, which contradicts the provisions of Canada’s *Official Development Assistance Accountability Act* (which mandates a central focus on poverty reduction) and may therefore be illegal (Blackwood and Stewart 2012).

The use of foreign aid to bolster the Canadian mining industry constitutes a significant shift in the renewed commercialization of Canadian development assistance and the latter’s “first principles.” Although self-interested goals and altruistic objectives can be compatible in some “win-win” situations, the growing emphasis on aid’s benefits to Canada led other Western donors to remind the government that “there should be no confusion between development objectives and the promotion of commercial interests” (OECD 2012, 11). Canada’s concerted efforts to promote its own mining sector as a tool of development abroad also contradict the principles of the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness, endorsed by Canada, which emphasizes the importance of donors aligning their policies with recipient countries’ priorities, rather than selecting their own.

Under the guise of support to CSR and the private sector as the driver of growth, the Canadian government’s aid discourse increasingly shifted from a focus on support to the poorest people in the poorest countries to explicit claims of “mutual benefit” (Fantino 2012a; Mackrael 2012b). These claims echoed the Chinese government’s justification of its use of aid to promote Chinese commercial and investment interests, as well as some of the discourse of African elites who seek to move away from a charity-based approach.

For decades, commercial self-interest characterized much Western foreign aid, but this decreased as Canada and most other donors progressively eliminated aid tied to procurement in the donor country. However, commercial interests have now resurged under a new form, in Canada and among other OECD/DAC donors. At least in the Canadian case, aid is promoting Canadian companies’ foreign investment and overseas operations far more than the export of Canadian products. On current trends, benefits will therefore accrue to shareholders and not support job-creating manufacturing industries and agricultural production in Canada. The benefits of the recommercialization of aid are thus likely to be more concentrated

among wealthy Canadians, along with foreign shareholders, than was previously the case.

Support to the mining sector via Canada's aid budget is not limited to the activities discussed here. The aid program funds at least one NGO set up by the extractive industry, the Lundin Foundation, to which it granted \$4.5 million in 2011, with an additional \$2.8 million in 2012 for its work in conjunction with Engineers without Borders (CIDA 2011a; 2013).¹⁶ CIDA/DFATD/GAC is also contributing \$25 million to create the Canadian International Institute for Extractive Industries and Development, housed at the University of British Columbia (discussed in Goyette, this volume). In 2014, Minister of International Development Christian Paradis announced a new aid fund "to support large-scale development projects in the extractive sector in Africa" with an annual budget of \$25 million (FATDC 2014). However, very little information is available on this fund, entitled the Extractives Cooperation for Enhanced Economic Development (EXCEED), and no call for proposals has been issued. For a fuller picture of aid-supported extractivism, future research should consider these and other government-supported projects involving the mining sector.

Another promising path for future research is the concept of conflict of interest, invoked by Helleiner (2013, 296) and Payne (2013a), which applies when a country such as Canada that has powerful mining interests not only advocates foreign investment in mining as a path to development, but uses ODA funds — legally committed to fighting poverty in developing countries — in ways that benefit its own industry. For instance, CIDA funds helped rewrite the Colombian mining code in ways that favour Canadian companies, including by reducing the royalty rates that foreign companies have to pay (Blackwood and Stewart 2012). In Peru, Canada announced it would help "streamline" the environmental impact assessments that proposed mining projects must undergo (Berthiaume 2013). CIDA's absorption into DFATD/GAC is likely to increase pressure for the use of ODA funds for commercial purposes — a prospect that warrants close monitoring. In this regard, it is noteworthy that the chief executive officer of Rio Tinto Alcan was one of five members of an external advisory group on the merger-related restructuring (Payne 2013b). DFATD's first post-merger policy blueprint mentions the government's intention to "leverage development programming to advance Canada's trade interests" (FATDC 2013b, 14).

This chapter has limited its discussion to ODA funds, but the Canadian government is in fact deploying a “whole-of-government approach” in favour of the extractive sector that extends far beyond the use of foreign aid, including the erstwhile Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade (DFAIT), as well as Export Development Canada (Blackwood and Stewart 2012). DFAIT, for instance, contributed \$564,000 directly to Quebec-based Société d’exploitation minière–Afrique de l’Ouest (SEMAFO), whose president, Benoît La Salle, used to chair Plan Canada’s Board of Directors (FATDC 2012).¹⁷ In future research, more attention should be paid not only to such grants from different government actors, but also to the formal and informal connections between government, NGOs, and mining interests, which could shed more light on the recommercialization of Canadian aid, the broader corporatization of development assistance, and the Canadian government’s ties to the mining sector.¹⁸

The election of a Liberal government in October 2015 provides a window of opportunity to reverse or at least arrest these trends. The mandate letter of the new Minister of International Development, Marie-Claude Bibeau, identifies as a priority the refocusing of “Canada’s development assistance on helping the poorest and most vulnerable, and supporting fragile states” and “creat[ing] a new policy and funding framework to guide Canada’s aid decisions, empower people, and support broad-based, sustainable growth in the developing world” (Trudeau 2015). However, what this will mean in practice remains to be seen. It may be emblematic that the Trudeau government has confirmed its continued support for the controversial mining institute at the University of British Columbia, using funds from the aid budget (Mazereeuw 2016, 4). More broadly, the Liberals’ lack of commitment to increasing aid spending, their history of close ties with the private sector, and renewed economic problems at home following their election combine to suggest that the Trudeau government is unlikely to significantly decommercialize Canadian aid in the near future, even if it makes improvements to other components of Canada’s aid and foreign policy.

Notes

1. Although CIDA was absorbed into the expanded Department of Foreign Affairs, Trade and Development (DFTAD) in 2013, renamed Global

Affairs Canada (GAC) in 2015, I still refer to it in this chapter mainly by the name it had at the time.

2. The announcement also included the mining-related Andean Regional Initiative for Promoting Effective Corporate Social Responsibility, with a CIDA contribution of \$20 million, to cover Colombia, Peru, and Bolivia, but provided little detail. In the GAC website's international development project browser, one can find an entry under the initiative for each of the countries. They all list WUSC as the executing agency and mention partnerships with other Canadian NGOs, namely CARE, CECI, and SOCODEVI. The Peruvian component, to which the Canadian government is contributing \$7 million, includes partnerships with Rio Tinto and Barrick Gold. One of the sub-projects explicitly targets people "living in Barrick's zone of influence" (GAC 2015).
3. Unattributable author conversation with Plan Canada officials.
4. Schulman and Nieto (2011); unattributable interviews with NGO and mining company officials.
5. Unattributable interview with an NGO official.
6. This exchange took place at a public event under the Chatham House rule. I cannot therefore provide additional information on his identity.
7. The CIDA official was speaking at a public event under the Chatham House rule and therefore cannot be identified here by name.
8. Unattributable interview with NGO officials. See also Bodruzic (2015).
9. On the limits of CSR, the failure of court cases to date against mining companies, and the need for Canadian government regulation, see Campbell (2008) and North and Young (2013).
10. The project's implementation plan recognizes that allegations of malpractice against IAMGOLD and other mining companies operating in Burkina Faso are "probable" and that this poses a reputational risk to Plan and the project. The document anticipates that Plan and IAMGOLD will develop a crisis management strategy that could best be described as public relations damage control, in case the media generate negative publicity (in other words, the joint strategy would try to counter media criticisms and not address any actual malpractice). The document also strongly suggests that Plan Canada and its local counterpart Plan Burkina would not share information critical of IAMGOLD with the public or in any way act contrary to the company's interests. In particular, it specifies that Plan should not address any allegations concerning IAMGOLD's mining operations and would limit its public comments to matters directly related to the project itself (Plan Canada 2011, 26, 32–33). McCarney assumed Canada's ambassadorship to the United Nations in Geneva in September 2015, in the final days of the Harper government.
11. A study commissioned by the Prospectors and Developers Association of Canada in 2009 but never officially released found that "Canadian

mining companies are far and away the worst offenders in environmental, human rights, and other abuses around the world," as well as "more likely to be engaged in community conflict, environmental and unethical behaviour" than companies based in other countries (Whittington 2010).

12. Unattributable interviews with NGO and mining company officials. Had the government not specifically used ODA funds to support these three projects or had CIDA not prominently announced them as a package, the partnerships might have escaped public attention in Canada.
13. Oda's assertions flew in the face of well-documented record of abuses by numerous Canadian mining companies, as recognized by the industry's internal report cited by Whittington (2010). They were also swiftly contradicted by multiple corruption scandals at construction and engineering giant SNC-Lavalin. The company had held numerous CIDA contracts, including for the Dahla Dam in Afghanistan, and was subsequently banned from bidding on CIDA and World Bank projects for a ten-year period.
14. That Rio Tinto Alcan ceased operating in Ghana after the project with WUSC was initiated does not obviate the fact that it would have similarly benefited had it stayed.
15. Mining is often destructive, but nonetheless a necessary economic activity. Some degree of public-private interaction is therefore essential to try to mitigate the damage to communities and the environment. For a discussion of positive measures the Canadian government and its industry partners could undertake in the extractive sector, see McLeod Group (2012).
16. The Lundin Foundation, initially named Lundin for Africa, was established by the Lundin Group of Companies, which includes Lundin Petroleum, accused of complicity with war crimes and crimes against humanity in Sudan (Dahlstrom 2016; Sunderland 2010).
17. It was a SEMAFO mine in Niger that Robert Fowler and Louis Guay had just visited when they were kidnapped in 2008 (Engler 2009). Barrick Gold hired Fowler, a career diplomat, to serve on its CSR advisory board in 2012.
18. For instance, Barrick Gold employed John Baird — whom it used to lobby — as an advisor in March 2015, barely a month after he resigned as Minister of Foreign Affairs and only weeks after he gave up his seat in the House of Commons. Baird became a strong advocate of the extractive sector and spoke against the use of government funds to support any group that opposes mining interests. In a public speech, he stated, "When it comes to mining ... the department of foreign affairs — and in my judgment, its minister — should be a global advocate for the industry. Not just in terms of trade and commerce, but in terms of diplomacy

and advocacy on the political and regulatory front" (quoted in Saywell 2015). Also in 2015, the Canadian government appointed Barrick Gold Vice President Alanna Heath (who is also a Director of the Mining Association of Canada) to the Board of Governors of the Ottawa-based International Development Research Centre.

References

- Arnold, Rick. 2012. "Mining, CIDA Partnership in Peru is Pacification Program, Not Development." *Embassy*, March 7, 7.
- Berthiaume, Lee. 2013. "Questions Raised as Canada Moves to Help Peru Streamline Environmental Assessments for Mining Projects." *Postmedia News*, May 22. <http://www.canada.com/business/Questions+raised+Canada+moves+help+Peru+streamline+environmental+assessments+mining/8419215/story.html>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- Blackwood, Elizabeth, and Veronika Stewart. 2012. "CIDA and the Mining Sector: Extractive Industries as an Overseas Development Strategy." In Stephen Brown, ed. *Struggling for Effectiveness: CIDA and Canadian Foreign Aid*. Montreal and Kingston: McGill–Queen's University Press, 217–45.
- Bodruzic, Dragana. 2015. "Promoting international development through corporate social responsibility: the Canadian government's partnership with Canadian mining companies." *Canadian Foreign Policy Journal*, vol. 21, no. 2: 129–45.
- Campbell, Bonnie. 2008. "Regulation and Legitimacy in the Mining Industry in Africa: Where Does Canada Stand?" *Review of African Political Economy*, vol. 35, no. 117: 367–85.
- CBC. 2012. "CIDA Partnerships." *The Current*, January 26. <http://www.cbc.ca/thecurrent/episode/2012/01/26/cida-partnerships/>. Accessed August 20, 2013.
- CIDA. 2007. "Executive Report on the Evaluation of the CIDA Industrial Cooperation (CIDA-INC) Program." Gatineau, QC: CIDA Evaluation Division.
- CIDA. 2011a. "Minister Oda Announces Canadian Partnerships in International Development." December 23. <http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/acdi-cida/ACDI-CIDA.nsf/eng/NAT-1222104721-LJ6>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- CIDA. 2011b. "Minister Oda Announces Initiatives to Increase the Benefits of Natural Resource Management for People in Africa and South America." September 29. <http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/acdi-cida/acdi-cida.nsf/eng/CAR-929105317-KGD>. Accessed August 20, 2013.
- CIDA. 2013. Project Browser. <http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/project-browser>. Accessed August 20, 2013.

- Coumans, Catherine. 2012. "CIDA's Partnership with Mining Companies Fails to Acknowledge and Address the Role of Mining in the Creation of Development Deficits." Brief prepared for the House of Commons Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Development's Study on the Role of the Private Sector in Achieving Canada's International Development Interests. Ottawa: MiningWatch Canada.
- Dade, Carlo. 2012. "Public-Private Controversy Only in Canada." *Embassy*, February 22, 7.
- Dahlstrom, Hanna. 2016. "Busting the Myth of Northern Exceptionalism — CIRDI and Lundin's Colonial Corporate (Ad)ventures." *The Talon*, February 24. <http://thetalon.ca/busting-the-myth-of-northern-exceptionalism/>. Accessed March 1, 2016.
- Dawson, Grant. 2013. "Player, Partner and Friend: Canada's Africa Policy since 1945." *International Politics*, vol. 50, no. 3: 412–34.
- Deneault, Alain, Delphine Abadie, and William Sacher. 2008. *Noir Canada : Pillage, corruption et criminalité en Afrique*. Montreal: Écosociété.
- Eaton, Chris, Rosemary McCarney, and Dave Toycen. 2012. "NGOs Are Part of the Mining Conversation." *Globe and Mail*, January 31. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/commentary/ngos-are-part-of-the-mining-conversation/article1360219/#dashboard/follows/>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- Engler, Yves. 2009. "An Abduction in Niger: Canada, the UN and Canadian Mining." *Canadian Dimension*, January 31. <http://canadiandimension.com/articles/2170/>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- Fantino, Julian. 2012a. "Minister Fantino's Keynote Address to the Economic Club of Canada Titled 'Reducing Poverty — Building Tomorrow's Markets.'" Toronto, November 23. <http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/acdi-cida/acdi-cida.nsf/eng/NAT-1123135713-Q8T>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- Fantino, Julian. 2012b. "The Status Quo of Foreign Aid is Not an Option." *Globe and Mail*, December 10. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/julian-fantino-the-status-quo-of-foreign-aid-is-not-an-option/article6149440/>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- FATDC. 2012. "Disclosure of Grant and Contribution Awards over \$25,000: DFAIT — International Trade: SEMAFO Inc." <http://wo3.international.gc.ca/dg-do/index.aspx?dept=2&lang=eng&p=4&r=33&c=6457>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- FATDC. 2013a. *Building the Canadian Advantage: A Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) Strategy for the Canadian International Extractive Sector (March 2009)*. <http://www.international.gc.ca/trade-agreements-accords-commerciaux/topics-domaines/other-autre/csr-strat-rse.aspx?lang=eng>. Accessed August 21, 2013.

- FATDC. 2013b. *Global Markets Action Plan*. <http://international.gc.ca/global-markets-marches-mondiaux/assets/pdfs/plan-eng.pdf>. Accessed July 10, 2014.
- FATDC. 2014. "Minister Paradis Concludes a Constructive Visit to South Africa." <http://www.international.gc.ca/media/dev/news-communiques/2014/02/3a.aspx?lang=eng>. Accessed July 20, 2014.
- Foster, Ally. 2013. "Private Sector Focus on Aid: A Long Time Coming." *Embassy*, July 24, 1, 10.
- GAC. 2015. "International Development Project Browser." <http://www.international.gc.ca/development-developpement/aidtransparence-transparenceaide/browser-banque.aspx?lang=eng>. Accessed January 24, 2016.
- Global Exchange. 2013. "Top 10 Corporate Criminals List." <http://www.globalexchange.org/corporateHRviolators>. Accessed August 26, 2013.
- Gratton, Pierre. 2012a. "CIDA Changes Long Overdue." *Ottawa Citizen*, January 25.
- Gratton, Pierre. 2012b. "Mining Partnerships the Right Thing to Do." *Embassy*, February 15, 8.
- Grinspun, Ricardo, and Jennifer Mills. 2015. "Canada, Extractivism, and Hemispheric Relations." In Kate Ervine and Gavin Fridell, eds. *Beyond Free Trade: Alternative Approaches to Trade, Politics and Power*. Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan: 133–51.
- Hamann, Ralph, and Paul Kapelus. 2004. "Corporate Social Responsibility in Mining in Southern Africa: Fair Accountability or Just Greenwash?" *Development*, vol. 47, no. 3 (September): 85–92.
- Helleiner, Gerald. 2013. "Conclusion." In Rohinton Medhora and Yiagadeesen Samy, eds. *Canada Among Nations 2013. Canada-African Relations: Looking Back, Looking Ahead*. Waterloo, ON: Centre for International Governance Innovation: 291–300.
- Leblanc, Daniel. 2012. "CIDA Funds Seen to Be Subsidizing Mining Firms." *Globe and Mail*, January 29. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/cida-funds-seen-to-be-subsidizing-mining-firms/article1360059>. Accessed August 20, 2013.
- Mackrael, Kim. 2012a. "Canada's Foreign Aid Doesn't Exist to Keep NGOs Afloat, Fantino Says." *Globe and Mail*, November 28. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/canadas-foreign-aid-doesnt-exist-to-keep-ngos-afloat-fantino-says/article5751774/>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- Mackrael, Kim. 2012b. "Fantino Defends CIDA's Corporate Shift." *Globe and Mail*, December 3. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/fantino-defends-cidas-corporate-shift/article5950443/>. Accessed August 20, 2013.

- Mackrael, Kim. 2012c. "Ottawa Signals Shift in Foreign-Aid Policy toward Private Sector." *Globe and Mail*, November 23. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/ottawa-signals-radical-shift-in-foreign-aid-policy/article5582948/>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- Mackrael, Kim. 2013. "'Huge Opportunities' for Canadian Mining Industry to Work in Developing Countries." *Globe and Mail*, June 19. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/huge-opportunities-for-canadian-mining-industry-to-work-in-developing-countries/article12670581/>. Accessed August 26, 2013.
- Mazereeuw, Peter. 2016. "Government Backs Disputed Mining Institute." *Embassy*, February 17, 4.
- McLeod Group. 2012. "Of Mines and Minefields: Canada, the Extractive Sector and Development." Ottawa: McLeod Group. <http://www.mcleodgroup.ca/wp-content/uploads/2013/02/Extractives-Paper-July-2012-PDF.pdf>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- MiningWatch Canada. 2012. "CIDA Subsidizes Mining's Social Responsibility Projects." Ottawa: MiningWatch Canada. <http://www.miningwatch.ca/news/cida-subsidizes-mining-s-social-responsibility-projects>. Accessed August 20, 2013.
- Morrison, David R. 1998. *Aid and Ebb Tide: A History of CIDA and Canadian Development Assistance*. Waterloo, ON: Wilfrid Laurier University Press.
- North, Liisa L., and Laura Young. 2013. "Generating Rights for Communities Harmed by Mining: Legal and Other Action." *Canadian Journal of Development Studies*, vol. 34, no. 1: 96–110.
- Nutt, Samantha. 2012. "Should NGOs Take the Corporate Bait?" *Globe and Mail*, January 25. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/commentary/should-ngos-take-the-corporate-bait/article1359759/>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- OECD. 2012. *Canada: Development Assistance Committee (DAC) Peer Review 2012*. Paris: OECD.
- Oved, Marco. 2014a. "After the gold rush." *Toronto Star*, December 1. http://www.thestar.com/news/world/2014/12/01/burkina_faso_after_the_gold_rush.html. Accessed January 24, 2016.
- Oved, Marco Chown. 2014b. "Fool's Gold: The limits of tying aid to mining companies." *Toronto Star*, December 15. http://www.thestar.com/news/world/2014/12/15/fools_gold_the_limits_of_tying_aid_to_mining_companies.html.
- Oved, Marco Chown. 2014c. "Ghana: Canadian aid project goes off the rails." *Toronto Star*, December 8. http://www.thestar.com/news/world/2014/12/08/ghana_canadian_aid_project_goes_off_the_rails_1.html. Accessed January 24, 2016.
- Payne, Elizabeth. 2012. "Foreign Aid Gets Down to Business." *Ottawa Citizen*, January 27. <http://www2.canada.com/news/foreign+gets+down+>

- business/6058794/story.html?id=6058794&p=1. Accessed August 21, 2013.
- Payne, Elizabeth. 2013a. "Canada's Peruvian Conflict of Interest." *Ottawa Citizen Blog*, May 24. <http://blogs.ottawacitizen.com/2013/05/24/canadas-peruvian-conflict-of-interest/>. Accessed August 22, 2013.
- Payne, Elizabeth. 2013b. "Foreign Affairs/CIDA Restructuring Panel Includes CEO of Rio Tinto Alcan." *Ottawa Citizen*, October 21. <http://www.ottawacitizen.com/business/CIDA+restructuring+panel+includes+mining/9063512/story.html>. Accessed November 2, 2013.
- Plan Canada. 2011. "Développer les capacités des jeunes pour faire croître l'économie : Un partenariat public-privé canadien pour la RSE an [sic] Burkina Faso – Plan de mise en œuvre du projet et Premier Plan Annuel de Travail," December 5. Toronto: Plan Canada.
- RepRisk. 2012. *Most Controversial Mining Companies of 2011*. Zurich: RepRisk.
- Saywell, Trish. 2015. "John Baird says pushback needed to support mining." *Northern Miner*, vol. 101, no. 37, October 21. <http://www.northernminer.com/news/john-baird-says-pushback-needed-to-support-mining/1003711305/>. Accessed March 1, 2016.
- Schulman, Gwendolyn, and Roberto Nieto. 2011. "Foreign Aid to Mining Firms." *The Dominion*, December 19. <http://www.dominion-paper.ca/articles/4300>. Accessed July 10, 2014.
- Shane, Kristen. 2012. "Budget to Be Balanced on Backs of Poor, Say Critics." *Embassy*, April 4, 1, 5.
- Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Development. 2012a. *Driving Inclusive Economic Growth: The Role of the Private Sector in International Development*. Ottawa: House of Commons.
- Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Development. 2012b. *Evidence*. May 7. Ottawa: House of Commons. <http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?DocId=5559228&Language=E&Mode=1>. Accessed August 20, 2013.
- Sunderland, Ruth. 2010. "Oil Companies Accused of Helping to Fuel Sudan War Crimes." *Guardian*, June 13. <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/jun/13/oil-fuelled-sudan-war-crimes>. Accessed August 26, 2013.
- Trudeau, Justin. 2015. "Minister of International Development and La Francophonie Mandate Letter." <http://pm.gc.ca/eng/minister-international-development-and-la-francophonie-mandate-letter>. Accessed January 24, 2016.
- van Geest, Bill. 2014. "Building Collaboration for Sustainable Economic Growth: An Evaluation." Ottawa: World Vision Canada.
- Westhead, Rick. 2013. "Donors Closing Wallets to Canadian Charities Who Work with CIDA, Mining Companies." *Toronto Star*, January 31. <http://www.thestar.com/news/world/2013/01/31/>

- donors_closing_wallets_to_canadian_charities_who_work_with_cida_mining_companies.html. Accessed August 21, 2013.
- Whittington, Lee. 2010. "Canadian Mining Firms Worst for Environment, Rights: Report." *Toronto Star*, October 19. http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2010/10/19/canadian_mining_firms_worst_for_environment_rights_report.html. Accessed August 21, 2013.
- York, Geoffrey. 2012. "In West Africa, a Canadian Mining Company Pioneers 'the New Humanitarianism'." *Globe and Mail*, March 20. <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/in-west-africa-a-canadian-mining-company-pioneers-the-new-humanitarianism/article535009/>. Accessed August 20, 2013.